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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On January 18, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on November 18, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on November 18, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her left

ankle on January 31, 2008.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the treatment recommended by Dr. Inhofe is a

related consequence of the claimant’s left ankle injury.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant is entitled to testing and
treatment as recommended by Dr. Hawkins and
Dr. Inhofe.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that all appropriate
benefits are being paid with regard to this
claim.  Treatment has not been denied
associated with Claimant’s compensable left
ankle injury with Dr. Bryan Hawkins.  Due to
Claimant’s complaints of pain in her left hand
and wrist, Respondents authorized an
evaluation with Dr. Perry Inhofe. Dr. Inhofe
examined Claimant on 9/15/10 and noted no
objective findings of any injury to the left
hand and wrist.  The claimant has not
established compensability of the left hand
and wrist, either by new injury or compensable
consequence. In the alternative, the
additional recommendations made by Dr. Inhofe
are not reasonable and necessary.”

The claimant in this matter is a forty-five-year-old female

who suffered an admittedly compensable injury on February 1, 2008,

when she fell and broke her left leg and ankle.  The claimant has

undergone extensive medical treatment due to her compensable left

foot and ankle injuries including surgical intervention on three

different occasions.

There seems to be no dispute that the claimant was required to

use crutches for a period of time after each surgery.  The

claimant’s use of crutches was especially difficult due to the fact



3

that she has a congenital absence of the right arm at the mid

humerus level.

During direct examination at the hearing, the claimant

testified regarding how she used her crutches as follows:

“Q. Now, when you were using the crutches, you
were only using your left arm, is that
correct, because you don’t have a right arm,
is that right?

A. I used two crutches.

Q. Okay.  Can you describe how your weight was
proportioned and how you used these crutches?

A. The left side took most of the weight.  I
used the crutch on the right side to balance
so that I wouldn’t fall over and stuff.

Q. Okay.  Because we’re recording this and
there’s not going to be any visual, I need you
to describe your arm on the right side.

A. Uh-huh.  I’m considered a - there’s two
ways I am referred to.  One is an amputee and
the other is disabled because of missing the
lower part of my arm.

Q. So how far down does your right arm go?

A. My right arm goes down maybe six inches.

Q. So it’s above the elbow, is that correct?

A. Yes, ma’am.

Q. And so when you are using the crutch on
your right side, how are you able to
manipulate the crutch?

A. I just held it next to my side and, you
know, kept it by my side to keep my balance
when I moved.”

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider whether the

course of treatment Dr. Perry Inhofe has recommended for the

claimant’s left arm, hand, and wrist is a related consequence of
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her left leg and ankle injuries.  The claimant asserts that her use

of crutches due to the surgeries on her lower left extremity has

caused her to have pain, swelling, and tingling in her left arm,

hand and wrist.

The claimant testified at the hearing that she began to have

problems with her left hand and wrist after she began to use

crutches due to her second of three surgeries which was performed

on May 22, 2009, by Dr. Bryan Hawkins.  However, medical records

submitted into evidence do not make any mention of left arm, hand

and wrist problems until an August 2, 2010, report from Dr. Hawkins

that states, in part:

“She is also complaining of her left hand.
She has put excessive pressure on her left
hand since she is a right upper extremity
amputee, and the pain is over the area of the
thonar eminence in her thumb.  This has
certainly been over used with respect to the
use of one-handed crutches and cane in order
to support her weight after two surgical
interventions on her ankle.  It is therefore a
compensatory issue certainly.”

The claimant was then seen by Dr. Perry Inhofe on September

15, 2010.  The following are portions of the record from that

visit:

“History of Present Illness: Mrs. Hoffenblum
presents to me for the first time.  She is
here for evaluation only at the request of her
Worker’s Compensation insurance company.  The
main complaint is pain in the left hand and
wrist as well as occasional numbness in the
hand and dropping objects.

Mrs. Hoffenblum worked as a security guard in
Arkansas at the time when her ankle was
injured.  During this time she had no pain in
the upper extremity.  After her ankle injury
she was required to use a crutch in her left
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arm since she has a congenital absence of the
right arm.  During the time she was using a
crutch she developed soreness in the wrist and
hand which radiated proximately to the elbow.
The soreness is worsening. It occurs during
the day and at night and with use.  She also
complains of weakness associated with the pain
and also numbness and tingling.  The numbness
and tingling occurs with her and in a flexed
position such as driving a car or reading.

She is currently not working.  She told me she
does not plan to go back to that type of
employment and she is currently disabled.  She
is still undergoing treatment for her ankle.

She denies a previous injury to the left upper
extremity.  Her overall health is otherwise
good.

Review of Systems: Musculoskeletal: Complains
of joint pain, stiffness.
Neurologic: Complains of numbness/tingling in
arms/legs.  The remainder of pertinent review
of systems was non contributory.

Physical Exam: Vital Signs
Ht: 59ins Wt: 120lbs Resp: 14
Body Mass Index: 24.32 Pregnancy status: Not
Pregnant
Remainder of general physical exam is non
contributory.

Left Hand X-ray: Radiographs include 2 views
of left hand and wrist which are normal.
There is no evidence of an acute fracture.
There is an osteodense object in the thumb
index web space which appears to be chronic.
X-ray taken: XR-Hand 2V {CPT-73120}

Diagnosis: 1. HAND PAIN {ICD-719-44}.

Plan: I discussed the differential diagnosis
with Mrs. Hoffenblum.  I emphasized to her
that it is not altogether clear what is
causing her tenderness.  Most likely it is due
to overuse while using the crutch during
rehabilitation of her ankle injury.  If this
is the simple explanation then the appropriate
recommendation will be some rehabilitative
measures through a rehabilitation specialist.



6

It is important to be objective about the
analysis and the best way to do so as (sic) to
obtain an electrodiagnostic study to evaluate
the fixed positional problems as well as
obtain an MRI of the hand and wrist to rule
out soft tissue injury.

She is here for evaluation only.  I would be
happy to review the studies and sent a
followup report.  She does not need to return
to the office for this to occur.  Again if the
studies do not show a focal problem directly
related to use during rehabilitation and the
most likely referral would be to a
rehabilitation specialist for nonoperative
treatment of her condition.  I would recommend
no restrictions on the upper extremity.  This
opinion is given within a reasonable degree of
medical certainty.

I declare under penalty of perjury that I have
examined this report and notice, and all
statements contained herein, and to the best
of my knowledge and belief, they are true,
correct and complete.”

In order for the claimant to prove that she is entitled to the

course of treatment and/or testing that Dr. Inhofe has recommended

she must prove her left arm, hand and wrist difficulties are a

compensable consequence of her admittedly compensable left foot and

ankle injuries.  To do so she must first prove the existence of

objective medical findings regarding her left arm, hand and/or

wrist. The claimant is unable to meet her first burden.  After

review of the medical records submitted, I find no objective

medical findings regarding the claimant’s left arm, hand and wrist.

While Dr. Hawkins and Dr. Inhofe both appear to believe the

claimant’s subjective complaints of difficulties with her left arm,

hand and wrist arose from her use of crutches, no objective medical

findings are shown in any medical document contemplating her left
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are, hand and/or wrist.  While I do believe the claimant to be

credible, without objective medical findings regarding her left

arm, hand and/or wrist her claim must fail.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on November 18, 2010, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed November 18, 2010, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove the existence of objective

medical findings regarding her left arm, hand and/or wrist.

3. The claimant has failed to prove her left arm, hand and/or

wrist difficulties are a compensable consequence of her admittedly

compensable injury.

4. The claimant has failed to prove her entitlement to the

treatment recommended by Dr. Inhofe.
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ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


